

Gelliswick Church in Wales VC Primary School School Prospectus 2019-20





Gelliswick Church in Wales VC Primary School

Gelliswick Road

Hakin

Milford Haven

SA73 3RS

01646 692894

admin.gelliswick@pembrokeshire.gov.uk
head.gelliswick@pembrokeshire.gov.uk

Head Teacher: Mr Nicholas Dyer

Chair of Governors: Mrs Yvonne Southwell

Welcome from the Head Teacher

Dear Parents,

Choosing the right school for your child is vitally important. Most parents want a good education for their children but they also want them to be happy and to feel safe and secure. At Gelliswick VC Primary School, we believe we can offer all these things.

We know that we play just one of many parts in a child's life as they grow through childhood and approach adulthood. However, we take that role very seriously and we aim to ensure they make good progress throughout primary and then at secondary school. We want to play a major role in motivating children to have ambitious dreams for the future and the skills to realise those dreams.

We pride ourselves on high standards of teaching and learning and the hard work of both staff and pupils. We are also proud of the atmosphere in our school which is both purposeful and calm, and where the values of friendship, compassion and teamwork are evident every day.

We enjoy learning in our smart new school and pupils and staff look forward to welcoming visitors and new children to Gelliswick. If you would like to arrange a visit please contact the school. Information about admissions can be found in section F of this prospectus. Admissions are managed by Pembrokeshire County Council, but our office staff will be happy to help you access the appropriate forms. Should you choose to send your child to Gelliswick VC Primary School I am confident that you will have made the right decision.



I look forward to meeting you soon and if you have any queries please contact me at the school at any time.

Yours sincerely,

Nick Dyer Head teacher

CONTENTS

SECTION A: General Information (pages 4 to 7)

School aims	Safeguarding children	Term dates	
Session times	Staff at Gelliswick Governing Body		
Complaints procedure	Charging and remissions policy	GDPR and fair processing	

SECTION B: Teaching and Learning at Gelliswick (pages 8 to 14)

How Gelliswick is organised	Learning Resource Centre Teaching & Learning		
Curriculum	Foundation Phase	Key Stage Two	
English and Literacy	Mathematics and Numeracy Science		
Welsh language & bilingualism	Other subjects	Digital Competency & e-Safety	
Religious Education	Sex & Relationships Education	PE and sport	
Educational visits	Assessment of learning	Additional Learning Needs	
More Able and Talented	Homework	Transfer of pupils to Secondary	

SECTION C: Pupil Wellbeing (pages 15 to 20)

Gelliswick School Values	Equal Opportunities	Pupils with disabilities
Personal Social & Health Ed.	Acts of collective worship	Behaviour management
Pastoral care	Wellbeing programmes	Anti-Bullying and KiVa
Pupil voice	Breakfast club	School meals
Snacks, drinks and milk	Attendance	Illness at school
Administering of medicines	Uniform	Security

SECTION D: Extracurricular activities (page 21)

After school Clubs	Sports	Choir and music

SECTION E: Partnerships with Parents and Community involvement (pages 22 & 23)

Open door policy	Parent teacher appointments	Newsletters and SCHOOP
Supporting at home	Springboard family learning	Community use &partnerships

SECTION F: Admissions (pages 24 to 29)

SECTION G: National Curriculum Assessment Results (pages 30 & 31)

SECTION H: Fair processing notice (pages 32 to 34)

SECTION A: GENERAL INFORMATION

School Aims

The School's key aims are to provide a warm and caring school with a happy, secure, healthy and purposeful learning environment which will secure stimulating and challenging learning that develops lively, enquiring and aspiring minds so that children can reach their full potential in all aspects of life.

Safeguarding Children

Safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children is of paramount importance at Gelliswick, and the school expects all staff and volunteers to share this commitment. We listen to children and ensure they have both a collective and an individual voice in their learning and their wellbeing. We are fully committed to creating and maintaining a safe learning environment. Regular training is provided for teachers and school governors with responsibility for child protection. The school adopts Pembrokeshire County Council's Safeguarding Policy (November 2018). This important policy document is available from the main reception desk, and on the school website. If you have any concerns that a child is being harmed or is at risk of harm, or if you receive a disclosure you must contact the following staff immediately: Mr Nick Dyer (Headteacher) or in his absence Mrs Leanne Prevel (Deputy Headteacher) on 01646 692894 or call the Duty Social Worker on 01437 776322/25.

"Teachers are good because they put our safety first. If they didn't do this we would be thinking about what will go wrong, you can't learn if you are not safe. You might be concentrating on other things instead of learning."

Term dates

2010 20	Bosin	Half Term		End
2019-20	Begin	Begin	End	End
Autumn 2019	Tue 3 Sept 2019	Mon 28 Oct 2019	Fri 1 Nov 2019	Fri 20 Dec 2019
Spring 2020	Mon 6 Jan 2020	Mon 17 Feb 2020	Fri 21 Feb 2020	Fri 3 April 2020
Summer 2020	Mon 20 April 2020	Mon 25 May 2020	Fri 29 May 2020	Fri 17 July 2020

Daily session times

In September 2019 the governing body changed the session times so that Mondays to Thursdays are longer and the children finish school at lunchtime on Fridays. This is very important to Gelliswick as we prepare for the new 'Curriculum for Wales' and develop a highly skilled workforce during regular professional learning time for staff that would not otherwise be available to them. The governing Body provide free after school activities on Friday afternoons, run by our support staff for children whose parents are not able to make other arrangements for them.

	Monday to Thursday		Friday
	Morning session Afternoon session		Morning only
Nursery	9.00 a.m. to 11.40 a.m.	12.50 p.m. to 3.20 p.m.	9.00 a.m. to 11.40 a.m.
Reception, Yr 1, Yr 2	8.50 a.m. to 12.00 p.m.	1 p.m. to 3.25 p.m.	8.50 a.m. to 12.15 p.m.
Year 3 to Year 6	8.50 a.m. to 12.25 p.m.	1.10 p.m. to 3.25 p.m.	8.50 a.m. to 12.15 p.m.

All pupils have a break of 15 minutes during the morning session. Pupils in Foundation Phase have an additional break of 10 minutes during the afternoon session.

Foundation Phase pupils have a total of 22 hours and 8 minutes teaching time each week, and Key Stage 2 pupils have 23 hours and 48 minutes teaching time per week.

Staff at Gelliswick

Head Teacher	Mr Nicholas Dyer
Deputy Head Teacher	Mrs Leanne Prevel
Assistant Head Teacher	Mrs Andrea Reynolds
Additional Learning Needs Coordinator	Mrs Nicola Davies
Head of Foundation Phase (Nursery to Yr 2)	Mrs Sarah Mountstevens
Head of Key Stage Two (Years 3 to 6)	

Setting	Class	Teacher	Support staff
	Poppit Sands		Mrs Kerry Procter, Miss Bethan
Nursery		Mrs Jane Blair	Picton, Mrs Lauren Medlicott,
			Miss Sarah Havard
	Newgale	Miss Naomi Pattinson	Mrs Debra Moloney, Mrs Mandy
Reception			Johnson
•	Tenby	Mrs Sarah Mountstevens	Miss Rachel Griffiths, Mrs Jaclyn
	•		Hadley, Mrs Kelly Williams
Year 1	Darrog	Mrs Sarah Evans	Mrs Tracy Clarks
Tear 1	Parrog Nolton		Mrs Tracy Clarke Mrs Menna Ormond
	Druidstone	Mrs Elizabeth Vaughan	
Year 2	Westdale	Miss Amy Yelland Mrs Rebecca Candler	Mrs Hayley Davies
	westdale		Mrs Laura Williams
	Whitesands (FPh)	Mrs Helen Phillips and	Mrs Victoria Phillips, Mrs Becky
Learning	Mrs Nicola Davies	IVITS NICOIA DAVIES	Tomlin, Miss Sarah Havard
Resource Centre		Miss Catherine Council	Mrs Charlotte Harding, Miss
			Kerry Phillips, Mrs Janice Davies
	Pwllgwalod	Mrs D Evans	Mrs Leigh Thompson
Year 3	Coppit Hall	Mrs C Littlejohns	Mrs Caroline Cristofaro
	Abereiddi	Mrs Hayward	Miss Amy Bowen
Year 4	Trefdraeth	Miss Finola Scale	Miss Amy Bowen
Teal 4	Swanlake Bay	Mrs Charlotte Pickford	Mrs Julie James
Year 6	Skrinkle Haven	Miss Jodi Ralph	Mrs Helen Davies
real o	Sandy Haven	Mr Marc Stow	Mrs Helen Williams
Year 5	Amroth	Miss Ehrenfellner	Mrs Lynne Buirds
Teal 5	Barafundle	Mrs Gemma Hopkinson	Mrs Lynne Buirds
	Little Haven &		Mrs Julia Williams, Miss Caroline
Nurture	Broad Haven	Mrs Andrea Reynolds	Mackay, Mrs Danielle Miller, Mr
	2.000 1101011		Liam Parr

Wellbeing and further support	Miss Kath South, Mrs Louisa Moir, Mrs Marion Goodridge	
PPA cover	Mrs Leanne Prevell, Mrs Julianne Williams, Mrs Joan Wilks	
Family Learning Officer	Ms Emma Evans	
Business Manager	Mrs Donna Robertson	
Admin staff	Mrs Janice Davies, Mrs Tracy Gardner, Miss Jane Summons	
Site Supervisor	Mr Alan Dickinson	

Governor Type Governor Name		Start Date	End Date
Additional Community	Cllr Yvonne Southwell	14/11/2017	13/11/2021
Community	Mrs Irene Council	06/12/2017	05/12/2021
Foundation	Mr Alan Coles	22/11/2017	21/11/2021
Foundation	Rev Andrew Bookless	20/11/2017	19/11/2021
Foundation	Mrs Jacqueline Davies	20/11/2017	19/11/2021
Foundation	Mrs Patricia Rye	20/11/2017	19/11/2021
Headteacher	Mr Nick Dyer	01/09/2017	
Local Authority	Mr David Humphreys	23/11/2017	22/11/2021
Parent	Mrs Kerri Parr	25/10/2017	24/10/2021
Parent	Mrs Leanne Brown	25/10/2017	24/10/2021
Parent	Mrs Donna Britton (nee Lees)	25/10/2017	24/10/2021
Parent	Mrs Jodie Aldred	25/10/2017	24/10/2021
Parent	Mrs Rhianon Picton	25/10/2017	24/10/2021
Staff Mrs Donna Robertson		11/12/2017	10/12/2021
Teacher	Mrs Gemma Hopkinson	11/12/2017	10/12/2021
Additional Community	Cllr Yvonne Southwell	14/11/2017	13/11/2021

Chair:	Clerk to the Governing Body:
Yvonne Southwell	Kate Evan-Hughes
c/o Gelliswick VC Primary School	Director for Children and Schools
Gelliswick Road	County Hall
Hakin, Milford Haven	Haverfordwest
SA73	SA61 1TP

Complaints Procedure

We want to help whenever a parent has concerns regarding their child at school, and we will be only too pleased to answer any of your questions or assist you in any way. Parents are asked to contact their child's class teacher or the senior leaders, as it is important that we are fully aware of individual concerns so that we can address them immediately. Should a parent wish to make a formal complaint, relating to the curriculum or any other matter, there is a complaints procedure which is set out by Pembrokeshire County Council. Formal complaints are handled by the head teacher who will arrange for a discussion to take place. It the matter is not resolved, the head teacher will advise on the next step of the complaints procedure. The full complaints procedure policy can be found on the school website and can also requested from the school.

Charging and Remissions policy

The school provides a range of activities that support or enrich learning in the curriculum, for example educational visits. Parents are invited to make a donation to assist in covering the cost of such activities. If the voluntary contributions do not meet the costs, then these activities may be cancelled. Parents are expected to meet the full cost of residential visits in years 5 and 6.

Fair Processing of Information

Gelliswick is fully committed to ensuring that we are transparent about what the School, Local Education Authority and Government does with information it holds on pupils. To meet the requirements of the Data Protection Act 1998, schools are required to issue a Fair Processing Notice to pupils and/or parents summarising the information held on record about pupils, why it is held, and the third parties to whom it may be passed on. Our Fair Processing Notice provides information about the collection and processing of pupils' personal and performance information. The Fair Processing Notice can be found on the school website and is at Section H of this prospectus.



SECTION B: TEACHING AND LEARNING AT GELLISWICK

How Gelliswick School is organised

We are a large school and we work very hard to ensure that every child feels special and cared for.

Our new building is designed in such a way that older and younger pupils learn on separate floors. Classes are arranged by year group, and each year group has two classes, or three in exceptionally large year groups. Pupils in the Foundation Phase (Nursery to year 2) are downstairs, with external classroom doors where parents collect and drop off their children. Key Stage Two pupils (Years 3 to 6) are upstairs, but clever design on sloping ground means that they come and go through a 'ground floor' entrance to the upper floor.

All our classrooms are spacious and light, with state of the art LED smart screens and sound systems. Our staff work and plan learning together within year group teams so that all pupils have consistent learning experiences. All classes are supported by at least one additional Learning Support Assistant, and in Reception and Nursery the ratios are 1:8.

Learning Resource Centre

We are proud of our two Learning Resource Centre classes, Pembrokeshire County Council specialist provision for pupils with severe and complex needs. Places are determined by the Pembrokeshire County Council Inclusion Panel. The classrooms are located within the main body of the school and provide an inclusive environment for the children who are placed here by the local authority. The children access the core curriculum which is enhanced by a range of specialist and therapeutic learning experiences. Staff in the Learning Resource Centres are highly trained and committed to an inclusive policy for all pupils with special educational needs. Pupils enjoy the use of a stimulating sensory room, which is also made available for children in mainstream classes.

Teaching and Learning Principles

We aim for pupils to learn through developing the key characteristics of being a good learner. In other words to be a person who can

- talk about what they are learning, and why, and also how they are learning
- reflect on what they have learnt or achieved
- explain what they need to do next to improve
- ask questions that helps him/her to move forward
- welcome mistakes as an opportunity
- understand when and when they do not need help
- be resilient and persevere

This means that, as teachers at Gelliswick, we aim to

- know our pupils very well, and care about them and their learning
- be very clear about what children are learning and why
- give timely feedback to pupils, and talk with pupils about their learning
- have high expectations for all pupils
- provide a learning environment where it is OK to make mistakes
- ensure that children have high challenge
- use questioning to constantly open pupils' understanding and motivation
- use a balance of whole class, guided group and individual teaching strategies

Curriculum

The school teaches according to the requirements of the school curriculum for Wales. This consists of the Foundation Phase Framework (pupils aged 3 to 11), the National Curriculum for children aged 7 to 11, the Literacy and Numeracy Framework, the Digital Competence Framework and the approved Pembrokeshire Religious Education syllabus.

However, we are also in the process of preparing for the new Welsh National Curriculum which is growing out of the Donaldson review and due to be used throughout Wales by 2022. The purpose of the new curriculum is to support children to be

- ambitious, capable learners, ready to learn throughout their lives
- enterprising, creative contributors, ready to play a full part in life and work
- ethical, informed citizens of Wales and the world
- healthy, confident individuals, ready to lead fulfilling lives as valued members of society.

Therefore the emphasis of the curriculum at Gelliswick is to equip young people for life, and ensure they make good progress throughout their time at school. The curriculum is designed to ensure that pupils learn the key skills they need, and to be able to apply their knowledge creatively. There is an emphasis on communication and literacy skills, on number skills, and on reasoning skills. We also aim to ensure pupils are able to thrive in an increasingly digital world.

Teachers plan together to ensure continuity and progression, and lessons are designed to ensure that every pupil makes progress through appropriate challenge and differentiated activities. All children are carefully monitored and assessed to ensure progress is being made, and that pupils understand how they are performing and what they need to do next.

Foundation Phase (Nursery to Year 2)

The Foundation Phase curriculum consists of three core Areas of Learning

1. I	Language,	Literacy	&	2.	Mathematical	3.	Personal	&	Social
(Communication		Development			Development,	,	Wellbeing	
						and Cultural Diversity			ersity

and four further Areas of Learning

4.	Welsh	language	5.	Knowledg	e and	6.	Physical	7.	Creative
	develop	oment		understanding of the			Development		Development
		world, including							
				Religious Education					

Key Stage Two (Years 3 to 6)

The Key Stage Two curriculum consists of three core subjects

1. English	2. Maths	3. Science
------------	----------	------------

and 10 further foundation subjects

4. Welsh (second language)	5. Religious Education
6. Design and Technology	7. Information Communication Technology (ICT)
8. History	9. Geography
10. Music	11. Art and Design
12. Physical Education (PE)	13. Personal, Social and Health Education (PSHE)

English and Literacy

Pupils learn to read, write and use oracy skills in dedicated English lessons, as well as in every subject area. The school follows the Welsh Government's Literacy framework, and pupils use and apply their literacy skills across the whole curriculum.

Pupils are given many opportunities to express their thoughts, ideas and opinions in a variety of contexts and to a range of audiences. Through our prominent 'Talk for Writing' approach, pupils learn how to tell stories which then feeds into their story writing. Pupils also develop and use the language of non-fiction texts through discussion and presentations.

We have an extensive range of fiction and non-fiction texts and children read daily, whether for enjoyment, for information or in analysing a writer's techniques. We use a range of strategies to support the development of reading e.g. phonics based programmes (Read, Write Inc.) and guided reading. We also use intervention programmes to provide additional support for pupils. Parents are encouraged to read with their child for at least ten minutes every day. Our beautiful library with views across the Milford Haven waterway is an inspiring place to read and learn.

Children are given an interesting range of opportunities to write for a range of purposes and audiences. 'Talk for Writing' gives children the toolkits and language to write with fluency and clarity, whether as emergent writers or when producing detailed explanations and reports. Children learn grammar, spelling and punctuation through these approaches, thus ensuring they develop crucial life skills.

Mathematics and Numeracy

At Gelliswick, children learn and use the key mathematics skills in dedicated maths lessons, as well as across other subject areas. The three main components of Mathematics are Number, Shape, Space and Measure and Data Handling. Children are taught to solve 'real life' mathematical problems and to use these skills across all areas of the curriculum. We aim to ensure that our pupils have a sound understanding of the key mathematical principles and can apply them with confidence. Children are encouraged to learn their multiplication tables and to understand the direct relationship between the four operations (addition, subtraction, multiplication and division). Mathematics is taught in a practical context whenever possible with the use of a wide range of resources, including interactive mathematical activities.

A key principle underpinning our maths and numeracy policy is the use of a concrete, pictorial and abstract approach (CPA). Pupils are first introduced to an idea or skill with real objects (a hands-on approach), sometimes involving them in acting out the skills. Pupils are moved onto the visual stage, where pupils are encouraged to relate the concrete understanding in pictorial representations. We believe that this approach allows learns to develop a secure understanding of key mathematical concepts.

Science

We place a strong emphasis on both the acquisition of skills in science and their application across the range of learning. The range of learning includes topics such as The Sustainable Earth, Electricity, Forces, Sound and Light. Pupils also have the opportunity for field work across the county, at local forests, waterways and beaches. Providing such a range of stimulating learning contexts within Science serves to engage and enthuse our pupils. We work closely with the Darwin Science team who help consolidate pupils' understanding through practical activities.

Welsh language and bilingualism

The school is in the English speaking area of the county and is classed as an English medium school with Welsh taught as a second language. The school has adopted the Pembrokeshire Scheme of Work for Welsh as a second language and has achieved the Siarter Iaith Bronze Award. Staff and pupils are encouraged to use Welsh as part of their everyday language in school. We aim to develop the use of the language and to provide a relevant context for the teaching of it. Children develop their skills in speaking, reading and writing through activities and games, as well as reading and weekly writing in Welsh in Key Stage Two. Children are encouraged to be proud of their Welsh heritage and to respect the cultural identity of all children in school through a cross-curricular approach, especially through Geography, History, Art and Music. We focus on our similarities and shared beliefs.

Foundation subjects

Other subjects are taught through interesting cross curricular themes and pupils develop a wide range of skills e.g. historical skills or artistic skills through carefully planned topics. Pupils also use literacy, numeracy and digital skills in these learning activities.

Digital Competence and ICT

At Gelliswick we are committed to preparing our pupils for the digital world. We follow the Welsh Government Digital Competence Framework which focuses on developing pupils' digital skills which they can apply to a wide range of subjects and scenarios. Using a range of laptops and iPads, class sets are used in ICT lessons for pupils to learn the skills before applying digital competence skills across the curriculum.

e-Safety

E-safety is taught throughout the school and great emphasis is put on the safety of our pupils when online. A range of lessons are taught to improve understanding of staying safe online. All pupils and staff are aware of the acceptable-use policy which sets out guidelines for staying safe online and with digital resources. Our e-safety policy sets out how we keep children safe online in much greater detail.

Religious Education

Gelliswick follows the Pembrokeshire agreed syllabus. This is non-denominational and aspects of other faiths are studied alongside Christianity. Our RE curriculum is planned around themes, e.g. Festivals, or Awe and Wonder, and pupils learn about these are understood or observed by different faiths. Pupils develop the core skills of *Engaging with fundamental questions, Exploring religious beliefs, teaching and practice*, and *Expressing personal responses*. Parents have the right to withdraw their child from religious education lessons and are asked to discuss individual needs with the head teacher.

Sex and Relationships Education

This area of the curriculum is delivered sensitively and with the support of the school nurse. She regularly visits the school and has developed good relationships with pupils, staff and parents. In particular, we teach sex and relationship education in the belief that:

- sex and relationship education should be taught in the context of relationships, marriage and family life;
- sex and relationship education is part of a wider social, personal, spiritual and moral education process;
- children need to learn the importance of self-control.

During their final years in school, pupils are provided with a greater depth of information relating to the development of their bodies and the onset of adolescence. Parents will be informed as to when this will take place and they have the right to withdraw their child if they do not wish them to receive this information. Parents are welcome to ask to see the materials being used for these lessons, or for a copy of the full policy.

PE and Sport

Physical education is taught throughout the school by class teachers and Sport Pembrokeshire teachers. We have a wealth of resources to support the teaching and learning of PE. Pupils have two PE sessions each week, and daily opportunities for physical activity. Swimming lessons throughout the school year are provided for all pupils from years 3 to 6. All swimming is delivered by specialist instructors and trained teachers at the Milford Haven Leisure Centre swimming pool. We place great emphasis on children's development of their own physical skills as well as the value of team games and learning the skills necessary to be a team player. We encourage participation in competitive sport through our involvement in local, county and national tournaments and interschool matches, as well as our own sports days and swimming gala. Sport develops an awareness of the importance of health through exercise which links into our PSHE programme. Our state of the art 3G pitch is an excellent resource and means that PE and sports can be provided even after poor weather.

Educational visits

All pupils have the opportunity to go on educational off-site visits that are planned as integral elements of the curriculum topics. These take the form of regular walks within our local environment, e.g. to visit Gelliswick beach for developing skills of Foundation Phase pupils in Maths, Creative Development and in Knowledge and Understanding, or for visits further afield such as to local Castles, Castell Henllys and Carew Airfield during a History project and to Freshwater West beach during a science project on pollution and habitats. All pupils in years 5 and 6 are invited to attend residential visits which are excellent opportunities to develop independence and resilience, as well as participate in exciting activities ranging from watersports to rock climbing. (N.B. please refer to the charging and remissions information in Section A).



Assessment of learning (testing)

- Base-line assessments are carried out for Nursery and Reception pupils on entry. A rolling programme of assessment in the foundation subjects is established.
- End of Foundation Phase and Key Stage Two assessments are carried out in Years 2 and 6 in the core subjects.
- Pupils in years 2 to 6 sit annual National Reading tests in Reading and Numeracy (Procedural and Reasoning).
- Children in Years 2 6 undertake NVR tests (Non-Verbal Reasoning)
- Small skill or knowledge based tests e.g. comprehension or maths tests are carried out at the discretion of the class teacher.
- An emotional literacy assessment is carried out with all pupils each year
- RWI assessments are carried out half termly until children have completed the programme

All test results are collated onto an individual tracking sheet. The information from each year group is recorded on a year group tracking sheet. This tracking information is closely monitored by staff and appropriate action is taken if a child is thought to be under achieving. Parents will receive information about their child's attainment in the child's annual report, and parents of children in years 2 and 6 also receive comparative national information.

Additional Learning Needs (ALN)

We take our responsibility seriously to ensure we provide for all pupils' individual learning needs. Often this is an integral part of a teacher's planning in ensuring the learning is relevant and pitched appropriately. Gelliswick is already implementing the new Welsh Government Code of Practice for ALN, and the emphasis of this is on person centred planning.

If the school feels that your child is having difficulty making expected progress with Learning skills, Communication skills, Behaviour, emotional or social skills, or Sensory/physical skills, we will provide extra resources and/or time and/or specific differentiated work to aid your child's progress. Your child is then said to be at the School Action Stage of the Special Needs Code of Practice. Your child may have additional programmes noted on his/her Individual Development Plan (IDP), which will be reviewed termly.

If your child continues to require outside professional agency support or advice over a longer period of time in order to meet individual needs, then the school, together with other professionals and parents will meet to look at long-term targets. Your child will then be said to be at the School Action Plus stage of the Code of Practice.

If children continue to have significant difficulties, we will look to the authority for advice which could require a formal assessment that may lead to a Statement of Educational Need. Pupils with a Statement have an annual review involving those professionals who have been involved with them along with parents and teachers. Parents will be consulted at all stages. All pupils are given an equal opportunity to access the curriculum and experience the range of opportunities on offer to them at the school.

If a pupil has specific additional learning needs, an IDP will be drawn up in collaboration with the child and their parent/carer to assist them in achieving their targets. These are reviewed termly. These targets are child-friendly and SMART (specific, measurable, achievable, relevant and time-related).

More Able and Talented

We aim to provide an environment in which all our children are encouraged and supported to achieve their maximum potential. We recognise that pupils have different abilities, talents and learning needs and we plan and organise the curriculum to meet these and to raise standards for everyone. The term 'More Able and Talented' is used to describe pupils who require enriched and extended opportunities across the curriculum in order to develop their abilities in one or more areas. At Gelliswick this takes the form of high challenge during lessons. Ability and talent may be shown in many different ways including academic, practical, creative, social, musical and in sports.

Homework

At its best, homework can do a number of things:

- it can consolidate or build on what children learn at school
- it can motivate children to see themselves as learners, and help them to feel good about what they are learning
- it can involve parents in talking to their child about their learning
- it can build good habits for later life in secondary school and beyond

We have identified a few principles to ensure that homework can be positive:

- The work needs to be achievable and children shouldn't spend a long time on homework.
- The work shouldn't add pressure to a child
- It is important for parents and children to be able to talk about the learning, and obviously when reading it's great to share the book.
- Daily reading makes a huge difference to all learning
- Word games and challenges develop good language skills
- Learning rhymes and poems helps children experience the rhythm of language and expression
- Maths game or challenges, or practise activities related to class learning
- Topic challenges and research projects give pupils the opportunity to really enjoy taking control of their learning.

Transfer of pupils to Secondary School

At the end of Year 6, most children transfer to Milford Haven School. The Milford Haven cluster is a very strong partnership of schools that agrees to share a collective responsibility to provide high quality education in the area. All partner schools share the same targets for pupil progress and come together for major school improvement development activities.

There are strong links and close liaison between staff at Gelliswick and Milford Haven School in order to achieve a seamless transition between schools for all pupils. This is encapsulated in the flagship project 'Having a Whale of a Time', a transition booklet that pupils start in year 6 and complete in year 7. During their final year at Gelliswick, children visit Milford Haven School and spend at least one full day with their new teachers. They also take part in a number of transition projects, which are designed to further support their move to the secondary school.





SECTION C: PUPIL WELLBEING

Gelliswick School Values / Ysgol Gelliswick Gwerthoedd

Gelliswick's values were determined by governors, pupils, staff, parents and local partners in preparation for the opening of the school. We believe that by 'living and learning' these values we create a school for children to be happy and safe and to make good progress, but also that our whole community is richer now and in the future.





Generosity



Hope
Humility
Love
Peace
Perseverance
Respect
Responsibility
Service



Sportsmanship Spirituality Team work Thankfulness Trust Truthfulness Wisdom

During Friday Assembly, pupils who have been 'caught' living our values are asked to stand so that the school can congratulate and thank them during our 'caught moments' section.

Equal Opportunities

At Gelliswick School we do not discriminate against anyone, be they staff or pupil, on the grounds of their age, disability, gender reassignment, race, religion or belief, sex, sexual orientation, marriage and civil partnership and pregnancy and maternity. The Strategic Equality Plan outlines the ways the school works to ensure equal opportunities. Racial incidents are reported to the Local Authority. PSHE lessons include opportunities for children to learn about the law and our responsibilities to be inclusive.

Pupils with Disabilities

Every effort is made to enable all pupils to play a full and active part in their time at school. The school building has complete disabled access. Resources for special provision are reviewed regularly to maximise the inclusion of all children.

Personal Social and Health Education

Children learn to take responsibility for their health and wellbeing through a range of activities and experiences, including lessons in the classroom. These lessons are regular and timetabled and help pupils learn about themselves and others. They may include visitors, for example the youth group and the school nurse, as well as the year 6 visit to Crucial Crew where they take part in workshops about personal safety. Our health promoting curriculum means that pupils learn healthy eating and how to keep physically healthy. In Foundation Phase all pupils are involved in the national 'Designed to Smile' project that promotes dental hygiene and all Foundation Phase pupils brush their teeth in school every day.

Acts of collective worship

Following statutory requirements all pupils attend a daily act of worship, which include opportunities to 'reflect, revere and rejoice'. All pupils attend either Foundation Phase or Key Stage Two Collective Worship, of a broadly Christian nature. Rev Andy Bookless of the Hubberston Parish visits the school regularly during Collective Worship. Senior leaders also lead weekly Values assemblies and Welsh assemblies. These activities are an important element of developing pupils' moral and spiritual development. It is also a time for us to celebrate children's successes and achievements in and out of school. Parents have a right to withdraw their child from Collective Worship and are asked to discuss individual needs with the head teacher.

Behaviour management

Gelliswick is committed to creating an environment where exemplary behaviour is at the heart of productive learning. Everyone is expected to maintain the highest standards of personal conduct, to accept responsibility for their behaviour and encourage others to do the same. Our behaviour management policy guides staff to teach self-discipline not blind compliance. It echoes our core values with a heavy emphasis on respectful behaviour, a partnership approach to managing poor conduct and dynamic interventions that support staff and learners. Pupils are expected to take responsibility for their own behaviour, they will adhere to follow the three school rules,

- 1. BE RESPECTFUL e,g being polite, Using the school values, listening to all staff and visitors respecting our classroom and property.
- 2. BE READY e,g be ready for challenges, be ready for school by putting uniform on, be ready for learning every day.
- 3. **SAFE** e,g be safe on the inside and outside, being safe online, being safe in the playground.

Restorative Practice (RP) is a whole school philosophy and runs through all aspects of school life. RP is closely aligned to the United Nations Rights of the Child and supports well-being and positive behaviour management. We recognise and reward learners who go 'over and above' our standards. Although there are tiered awards, our staff understand that a quiet word of personal praise can be as effective as a larger, more public, reward.

Pastoral care

The Head teacher has the overall responsibility for the school and he depends upon the cooperation of all members of staff in caring for the pupils. Each child is allocated to a class for the purpose of registration and this enables the class teacher to be personally responsible for his/her pupils. Pastoral care is very high on our agenda and all staff work hard to ensure that pupils' individual social progress and well-being needs are catered for. Our staff are trained to deliver the curriculum with nurturing principles. Pupils use the daily "check in" system to express how they are feeling. Each class has a safety poster displayed, which outlines clearly who the pupils can go to if they have any worries, inside or outside of school. Teachers also identify which staff members will act as a support network for the children in their care.

Wellbeing programmes

At Gelliswick we offer a range of Wellbeing programmes such as Sunshine Group which is based on Theraplay principles. This group is an adult-directed, structured play group that incorporates playful,

cooperative and nurturing activities that enhance emotional well-being. The group fosters a child's self-esteem, the sense of belonging, the ability to care for him/herself and others and the opportunity to develop increased trust. ELSA (Emotional Literacy Support Assistants) help pupils build up new skills and give them strategies to manage social and emotional anxieties more effectively. Weekly timetabled 1:1 emotional support sessions are in place to help support pupils with specific emotional difficulties each pupil's difficulty / complexity is met with support and guidance in a variety of ways and activities such as: the use of programmes such as Kids Talk and Feelings & Wishes. We also have excellent relationships with outside agencies who come into school to provide additional support to children (e.g. behaviour, bereavement, co-ordination, speech & language).

Anti-Bullying and KiVa

Staff at Gelliswick believe that bullying is wrong and can damage individual pupils. We therefore do all that we can to prevent bullying by developing a school ethos in which bullying is regarded as unacceptable. We aim to produce a safe and secure environment where all can learn without anxiety. We aim to produce a consistent 'whole school' response to any bullying incidents that may occur by adopting the KiVa programme (a model . This is a model funded by the Finnish ministry of education and developed by the University of Turku in order to reduce school bullying. KiVa has been shown to reduce bullying and to increase well-being at school. The Governors and Staff at Gelliswick aim to ensure that all reported incidents of bullying or cyber-bullying are taken seriously, dealt with sensitively and followed up with necessary action and support. Pupils in years 2-5 will participate in KiVa lessons. Pupils can apply to become KiVa Kids, they support staff in looking after pupils at playtimes and lunchtimes. KiVa Kids are role models for the pupils and will help to tackle any bullying.

In Foundation Phase there will be a focus on developing the skills needed to build positive respectful relationships and to keep pupils safe. It will be taught within the context of Personal and Social Development, Wellbeing and Cultural Diversity. As in all aspects of learning in the Foundation phase anti bullying education is delivered through a balance between structured experiential learning, pupil initiated activities and those directed by practitioners. As pupils' understanding varies with age, younger pupils may confuse bullying with fighting and nasty experiences generally and so pupils will produce a definition of bullying using their own language. This will ensure that pupils can identify it and be able to seek support when necessary and use strategies taught to face bullying.

Pupil voice

School Council - Gelliswick takes great pride in its School Council, made up of pupils from every year group in school. Annual secret ballot elections for School Council members are held each September, with one member from each class, from Years 1 to Year 6, being elected. Meetings are held every half term to discuss areas of concern and to voice pupil opinion. During Class Council, School Council members record issues for debate or discussion in their Class Council book.



KiVa Kids help all children to cooperatively with each other.

learn to play They help children



resolve <u>minor</u> conflicts and teach children to play a wider range of games. They Help lonely children make more friends and most importantly, be available as a friend to all the other children.

Criw Cymraeg - The Criw Cymraeg supports the school in the delivery of a weekly Welsh assembly for Foundation Phase and KS2 pupils, where Welsh prayers and songs are shared and rewards are given to pupils who demonstrate high levels of skill, or indeed effort, in the Welsh language. They also organise events such as 'Diwrnod Shwmae' and fun activities and competitions that encourage pupils and staff to speak more Welsh during the day as well as sharing the 'Ymadrodd yr wythnos' (Phrase of the week) with the pupils and families via the School's Newsletter.

Sports buddies - Our playground buddy scheme plays an important part in creating a safe, friendly, happy and peaceful atmosphere for children during the morning break and lunchtimes. The playground buddies are children from year 5 and 6 who are given the opportunity to take on the formal role of 'Sports Buddies'.

Breakfast club

We offer a positive start to every day through our Breakfast Club. This is a free facility that parents can register their children for. Breakfast club opens at 8 a.m. and children are given a healthy breakfast and the opportunity to engage in activities with other pupils in the school hall.

School meals

Our nutritious school meals are cooked on the premises by Pembrokeshire Catering, offering good value for money. The menu is sent home every term and includes a daily selection of hot, cold and vegetarian choices as well as a daily pasta bar, jacket potatoes with a range of fillings and themed menus. The cost is £2.35 for Foundation Phase pupils and £2.45 for Ks2 pupils. All allergies and food intolerances can be catered for, and parents are asked to inform the school office so that Catering can be aware of a child's specific needs.

Families who think that they may be entitled to free meals may obtain relevant information and an application form from the main reception desk. Staff are available to help with the completion of these forms and to send them off on your behalf.

For children who bring a packed lunch to school, arrangements are made for them to eat them in the school hall alongside children having a school meal. The school encourages healthy eating and recommends balanced and nutritious packed lunches.

Snacks and drinks

We encourage pupils to bring to school a piece of fruit or a vegetable to eat at break times. As a health promoting school, pupils are only permitted to eat fresh fruit/vegetables at breaktime, and crisps,

sweets, snack bars are not permitted. Fruit may be purchased from school at a cost of 30p a day. Foundation classes also offer healthy snacks during the afternoon breaktime at a cost of 10p a day.

Every pupil has access to drinking water throughout the day and are not permitted to drink squash or fruit juice during the day unless accompanied with their lunch. In addition, children in the Foundation Phase will be provided with a small bottle of milk every day.

Attendance

'However good the teaching, it does not benefit pupils if they are not present.' Estyn Inspection Framework 2012. Gelliswick School firmly believes that good attendance is vital to good progress. If pupils do not attend school, they cannot be educated. Good attendance and punctuality leads to the best learning outcomes. Good regular attendance means a minimum of 95% attendance — i.e. any more than one day absence every month means progress and attainment is likely to be negatively affected.

The overall attendance for Gelliswick School during 2017-18 was 93.5%. The school works proactively with parents and children through systems of information, support and encouragement, to move towards our target of 95%. Absence from school is only authorised for the following reasons: sickness, unavoidable medical/dental appointments, days of religious observance, or exceptional family circumstances, such as bereavement. Unauthorised absence is perceived as truancy, and may result in the involvement of the Pupil Support Service.

We also expect all pupils to be in school on time, and teachers welcome all pupils to school with a handshake before 9.00 a.m. A pupil's punctuality for school is a legal requirement. Pupils who are persistently late will be referred to the Pupil Support Officer to see if they can resolve any problems parents may be experiencing.

Gelliswick School does not believe that holidays during term time are a reason for authorised absence from school and actively discourages parents from this.

Illness at school

Although we encourage children to be resilient with sniffles and tickly throats, we do not want any child to struggle in school when they are more seriously ill. If they are unfit to continue, we contact parents to let them know so they can collect their child.

Administering of medicines

We follow certain procedures if a child requires daily medication for a chronic complaint e.g. asthma. A parent or guardian must inform the school of the child's condition and the medication being taken. The designated officers for administering medicines will administer all medicines, unless the medication can be self-administered (such as ventilators). All medication should be taken to Reception and must clearly show the child's name, the dosage and the frequency.

Items such as ventilators for asthmatic pupils are kept in the pupil's classroom. Obviously, pupils who require specific medication in an emergency (for example an epi-pen) must keep what they need close by at all times. Their class teacher will be responsible for this.

The school expects parents to keep us up to date with contact numbers so that you can be informed quickly in the event of an emergency. This is essential, as in the event of an accident in school, every effort will be made to contact a parent or guardian. However, in the event that we cannot contact a

parent or guardian, we shall take whatever actions we deem necessary e.g. to access emergency specialist treatment.

Uniform

We believe that to be 'dressed for school' is to be 'dressed for learning' and we strongly encourage parents and children to follow our uniform code. This is not because we expect all children to be the same, but because being dressed for learning helps children to come to school with the right mind-set: to be ready to inquire and discover, to 'have a go' and work hard, and consequently to achieve well.

Our uniform consists of white polo shirt, royal blue sweatshirt (preferably with the school badge) and dark trousers or skirt. Sweatshirts, polo shirts and other items such as coats are available to buy at cost price direct from school.

Once they are full time in school, all children must change and wear suitable clothes for PE, games and swimming. This consists of T-shirt and shorts and appropriate footwear for PE outside (children carry out PE in the Hall in bare feet) and appropriate swimwear, towel (and swimming cap and goggles, if desired) for swimming. For Health and Safety reasons the wearing of any earring larger than a stud is not permitted under any circumstances, and all jewellery must be removed for all PE activities. House T-shirts are available to buy at cost price which the children can wear for PE.

Security

The premises are entirely self-contained, and the gates that are opened to allow pupils into school in the morning are locked during school hours except when supervised access is available for parents collecting and dropping off nursery pupils during the middle of the day. Access control systems ensure that all visitors must be admitted to the school by our office staff, and also prevent pupils from being able to leave the premises via the main entrance without being 'buzzed' through. These controls also allow the school to operate lockdown procedures in the event of an external threat.

In the very rare event of the need for emergency closure, e.g. due to snow, the head teacher will assess the risks to safety of school users. Parents will be informed via our electronic messaging service and the open/closed status is notified on the Pembrokeshire County Council website.



SECTION D: EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

After-school clubs

We take great pride in all the clubs that we are able to offer. Clubs are run by the teachers and support staff. These vary throughout the year. The art club has been successful in the recent LNG Calendar competition. Clwb Cymraeg offers a range of fun activities that include drama, quizzes, cooking and sport to encourage pupils to speak Welsh in an informal setting. The football club is run by a qualified football coach and uses the facility of our 3G pitch.

Example timetable:

Club	Year group	Day	Staff	Location	Time		
Football	2/3	Monday	Mr Parr & LSA	3G pitch	3.20-4.20 pm		
Football	4	Tuesday	Mr Parr & LSA	3G pitch	3.20-4.20 pm		
Football	5	Thursday	Mr Parr & LSA	3G pitch	3.20-4.20 pm		
Football	6	Friday	Mr Parr & LSA	3G pitch	3.20-4.20 pm		
Pyramid	Invitation only		Miss South & Mrs Williams	Broadhaven class	3.20-4.20 pm		
Art & craft	3 - 6	Wednesday	Mrs James & Mrs Thompson	Swan Lake Bay	3.20-4.20 pm		

Sports

Children are involved in local, county and national sporting competitions including Football, Rugby, Cross-country running, Track and field Athletics and Swimming. The school also participates in many local Urdd completions.





Choir

The school choir meet at different times of the year in order to perform at events in the school and in the community; including at the local church, a local elderly residents' home and at a cluster concert at Milford Haven School. Teachers at the school lead the choir with the support of the County's Musical peripatetic teacher.

SECTION E: PARTNERSHIPS WITH PARENTS AND THE COMMUNITY

Open door policy

We are committed to good relationships with all parents and the basis of this is good communication. We make effort to be available to respond to queries from parents, whether on the phone or in person. We want to be a 'telling' school where all stakeholders are able to 'tell' each other about important information.

We ask that queries and concerns are raised with the child's class teacher in the first instance, as the class teacher knows your child best, and is responsible for their day to day learning. It is often possible to speak with the teacher before the school day starts, or at the end of the school day. If a longer discussion is needed then the teacher will arrange a time to meet or call later.

Of course the senior leaders in the school are also available to respond to queries and concerns, and it is usually possible to speak with either the head teacher, the deputy head teacher or the assistant head teacher. When this is not possible, we will arrange to contact parents as soon as possible.

Our frontline office staff are also available to help, and the office is open between ## and ## every day. We also provide a family support service through our Family Liaison Officer (FLO). Sometimes both you and we want to be able to deal with something quickly, or spend time on a more complex set of circumstances. Our FLO is specifically trained to help with attendance at school, any difficulties or worries that may occur at school, or concerns outside of school that may affect the children and their learning. The FLO leaflet can be found on the school website.

Parent teacher appointments

Each term parents are invited to meet with their child's class teacher. This is the formal opportunity to discuss their child's progress and wellbeing at school, and to look at their child's work. It is quite usual for teachers to also have discussions with parents about their child's progress outside of these opportunities. We will of course respond at any time to queries about a pupil's progress, and being a 'telling' school means we aim to inform parents as soon as possible if we have any concerns about progress, or there is some specific support from home that can make a difference.

Newsletters and SCHOOP

Once a week, usually on Friday afternoons, we publish a newsletter for parents. This includes a comment from the head teacher and comments from the pupils (e.g. the School Council and Criw Cymraeg). The newsletter also provides news and photographs of recent learning activities and events at the school. We communicate electronically with parents via SCHOOP, a free app that parents can download to hand held devices. Newsletters, alerts, reminders and other letters for parents are sent in this way. We provide all parents with the sign-in details and strongly encourage parents and family members to sign up.

Supporting your child at home

We know that all parents want their children to achieve as well as possible. We believe in a partnership between the three – the child, the parents and the school – in ensuring that pupils achieve well. We certainly encourage parents to be involved in their children's learning, as it is vitally important that children know their learning is valued by their parents. At various times we provide parents with activities they can do at home to help. Research shows that a home that is rich in language – talking, reading, books – leads to good achievement across the board.

Springboard Family Learning

We are proud of our rich and vibrant family learning courses. We believe there is little as powerful for children as seeing parents choosing to learn, and when this also builds closer relationships between children and parents the effect is multiplied. Our Springboard advisor plans very closely with the school to provide courses and learning activities that give opportunities for parents and their children to learn together. These are free and during school hours and take place in our purpose built community room. There are also courses for parents only, for example for learning Welsh.

Community partnerships

In addition to family learning courses, a number of organisations use the school as a site for learning activities. For example, the Gelliswick Community Choir meet every Monday morning, and often sing at school events; the health visitor runs a parent and toddler group on Monday afternoons; we host the local parish's 'messy church' once a month; and Learning Pembrokeshire provide adult courses on one evening per week. The excellent 3G sports pitch is also shared with the community, and many Gelliswick children can be seen training with the local rugby and football clubs in the evenings. Through our partnership with Milford Haven Rugby club, coaches from the club provide extra-curricular clubs for our pupils, and we use their main grass pitch for the athletics track for sports day in the summer.

We also use our local community for many educational visits, for example to Milford Haven museum and to businesses such as the Post Office and to Tesco as part of their *Eat Happy Food Education Project*. We also have close links to the local Churches and take part in their traditional Christian celebrations as well as learning about special places in the community as part of the school's curriculum.



Friends of Springboard setting up for the Gelliswick Christmas Fayre

SECTION F: ADMISSIONS

Gelliswick School caters for children between the ages from ages 3 - 11. The Admissions Policy is determined and managed by the local authority, Pembrokeshire County Council. Our office staff will be happy to help you access and complete the admissions forms.

The following arrangements are proposed for admissions to Community and Voluntary Controlled Schools in Pembrokeshire for the 2018/19 academic year.

1. Admissions Policy

- a) The local authority is the admissions authority, except in Voluntary Aided schools where the governing body is the admission authority.
- Parents may express a preference for a school and the admission authority must meet that preference unless to do so would prejudice the provision of efficient education or the efficient use of resources. In essence, if there is sufficient capacity and resources available in the school, the place will be provided. All parents of prospective pupils should express a preference by utilising the Council's online admissions system.
- c) Places will be allocated up to the school's admission number without application of any conditions. However, should the number of applications submitted by the published deadline exceed the admission number, the following oversubscription criteria, listed in priority order, will be used to allocate places in community and voluntary controlled schools:
 - 1. Current and former Looked After pupils of authorities in Wales and England in accordance with Section 22 of the Children Act 1989.
 - 2. Pupils with a statement of Special Educational Needs that names the school.
 - 3. Exceptional medical, psychological or additional learning needs (see note 1).
 - 4. Pupils living in the catchment area of the school who will have a sibling of statutory school age at the school at the time of admission (see note 2).
 - 5. Pupils living in the catchment area of the school who have attended a feeder school (see note 3).
 - 6. Pupils living in the catchment area of the school.
 - 7. Pupils living outside the catchment area of the school who will have a sibling of statutory school age at the school at the time of admission (see note 2).
 - 8. Pupils living outside of the catchment area of the school who have attended a feeder school (see note 3).
 - 9. Pupils living outside of the catchment area of the school.

Where preference exceeds places available, priority will be given under each oversubscription category to multiple birth siblings (i.e. twins, triplets etc.). If the last child to be admitted up to the Admission Number is one of a multiple birth then the Authority will also admit the other sibling (s).

For the oversubscription categories that include a sibling criteria (categories 4 and 7), if preferences exceed places available priority will be given to those pupils who are closest in age to the older sibling already at the school (e.g. for a primary school admission, a pupil with a sibling in year 3 would have higher priority than a pupil with a sibling in year 6; for a secondary school admission a pupil with a sibling in year 9 would have higher priority than a pupil with a sibling in year 11).

In the case of a tie in any category, places will be offered to pupils living nearest to the school, measured by the shortest walking distance from the nearest available school gate to the point where the pupil's private dwelling meets the public highway.

Notes

1. Medical or Psychological Needs

A medical or psychological need can be for either the child or their parents. To be considered under this criterion parents **must** provide independent supporting evidence **at the time of application** which sets out why the preferred school is the most suitable school for the child and the difficulties that would be caused if the child had to attend a different school.

Supporting evidence which would be considered appropriate would include:

- a) Letter or report from one of the following registered health professionals: Specialist Consultant, Community Paediatrician, Psychologist, Educational Psychologist, Psychiatrist, Physiotherapist, Occupational Therapist. The letter or report must be based on the professional's own knowledge of the child / parent's condition and circumstances. Please note that reports from family doctors are **NOT** accepted for this purpose.
- b) Letter or report from a registered social work professional which must be based on their own knowledge of the child / parent's condition and circumstances.

No priority will be given under this criterion if the required evidence is not produced at the time of application.

Additional Learning Needs

Needs must be confirmed by the LA's Inclusion Service.

2. Sibling

A sibling is a full, half or step brother or sister, or adopted or foster children, living in the same household at the time of admission.

3. Feeder School

A feeder school is a primary school within the same 'cluster of schools' as a secondary school, or an infant school feeding a junior school.

- d) Schools' catchment maps are available on-line at www.pembrokeshire.gov.uk. Information on catchment areas can also be obtained from the Admissions Officer at County Hall, Haverfordwest.
- e) Applicants will be informed of the outcome of their application in writing. Where an application is unsuccessful the applicant will be informed of the reason for the decision and of their right of appeal to an independent appeals panel, however, there is no right of appeal in respect of nursery education.

2 Admission Number and Capacity

Admission numbers are based on the "Measuring the Capacity of Schools in Wales" regulations and relate directly to the school's capacity. Admission numbers for Community and Voluntary Controlled schools for 2018/19 are appended below (these will be added following the annual review of school capacities during the autumn term).

3. School Admission Dates

The Government has set dates by which children must attain the age of 5 to be of compulsory school age in the following school term: these dates are 31st August, 31st December and 31st March.

All pupils who have attained the age of 4 on or before 31st August 2018 may start in the Reception class full time from September 2018. Parents may however defer entry until the term after their child reaches compulsory school age i.e.

- a child who is 5 between 1st September 31st December 2017 may start in the spring term 2018
- a child who is 5 between 1st January 31st March 2018 may start in the summer term 2018
- a child who is 5 between 1st April 31st August 2018 may start in the autumn term 2018 (note that in this case the child will join at the start of Year 1 instead of in the Reception class).

Many schools have nursery classes that pupils may join on a part-time basis after they have attained the age of 3. The eligibility dates above also apply to these admissions and will determine the term in which the child can start. Those children born between 1st September and 31st March may attend nursery provision full time in the term following their 4th birthday.

4. Admissions to Primary Education - Reception Class

The deadline for receipt of applications for admissions to Reception classes in September 2018 will be 31st January 2018. This deadline will apply for applications for all pupils who will attain the age of 5 between 1st September 2018 and 31st August 2019, even if the parents wish to defer entry until their child reaches compulsory school age as described above.

All applications received for a particular school will be considered together following the deadline. The oversubscription criteria will be applied if there are more applications than places available. Priority will not be given to applications based on the date order in which they were received.

Parents will be notified of the result of their application on the common offer date of 16th April 2018.

Children attending the nursery class of a school **will not** have an automatic right to a place in the Reception class at the same school. Parents will need to apply for a place along with other applicants.

5. Admissions to Nursery Education

The deadline for receipt of applications for admissions to nursery classes during 2019 will be 30th April 2018. This deadline will apply for applications for all pupils who will attain the age of 3 between 1st September 2018 and 31st August 2019.

All applications received for a particular school will be considered together following the deadline. The oversubscription criteria will be applied if there are more applications than places available. Priority will not be given to applications based on the date order in which they were received.

Parents will be notified in writing of the result of their application by 31st July 2018. Admissions will take place termly based on both the child's age and the school's nursery class arrangements. Parents will be notified of the term in which their child can start.

6. Admissions to Junior Education

Where there are separate infant and junior schools, parents of year 2 pupils in infant schools are invited to express their preference for a junior school place in the autumn term prior to transfer. Forms are distributed and returned via the infant school.

The deadline for receipt of applications for a junior school place in September 2020 will be 22nd December 2019.

The processing of applications will take place during the spring term 2020. The oversubscription criteria will be applied if there are more applications than places available in a particular school.

Parents will be notified in writing of the result of their application on 1st March 2020.

7. Admissions to Secondary Education

Parents of year 6 pupils are invited to express their preference for a secondary school in the autumn term prior to transfer. The method of application will be either via the new online system or the completion of application forms. In the case of the latter, forms are distributed and returned via the primary school.

The deadline for receipt of applications for a secondary school place in September 2020 will be 22nd December 2020.

The processing of applications will take place during the spring term 2020. The oversubscription criteria will be applied if there are more applications than places available in a particular school.

Parents will be notified in writing of the result of their application on the common offer date of 1st March 2020.

8. Late Applications

Late applications will be considered after all applications received by the specified closing date unless there are exceptional reasons why the application is late, which must be explained at the time of application.

Late applications will be considered on the basis of the published oversubscription criteria, having regard to current/prospective pupil numbers at the time of application.

9. Waiting Lists

Should the Authority not be able to offer a place to a child at their preferred school during the normal admission round due to oversubscription, their name will be placed on a waiting list until 30th September at the start of the relevant academic year. Priority for any places which become available will be given according to the oversubscription criteria and not according to the date on which the application for a place was originally submitted.

For applications received outside the normal admission round, waiting lists are held until the end of the Summer term of the academic year the place was requested. Names will remain on the list until the first date after the term in which the application was received (e.g. applications received in September will be held on the waiting list until 31st January, etc.).

10. Change of Preferred School

If a preference for a particular school is changed after the original application is made, this should be stated in writing to the Admissions Officer. If such a change takes places after the closing date for receipt of applications it will be treated as a late application.

11. Admissions to Portfield School and School Based Learning Resource Centres (attached units)

Admissions to Portfield Special School and designated Learning Resource Centres attached to mainstream schools are dealt with by the Authority's Inclusion Service on the basis of pupils' assessed level of learning difficulties and complex needs. The criteria shown above **do not** apply.

12. Transfers Between Schools

Parents may request a transfer at any time. Unless the transfer is due to a change of address, the Authority will normally only allow transfer from one Pembrokeshire school to another at the beginning of a term. All transfer requests are subject to normal admission procedures and places being available in the requested school.

If an immediate transfer is requested and is not due to a change of address, a protocol involving the Pupil Support Service is applied. Parents will be invited to discuss the transfer request with a Pupil Support Officer, who will determine if an immediate transfer should be granted. If an immediate transfer is not approved by the Pupil Support Officer then the transfer may only take place at the start of the following term.

A guidance leaflet for parents seeking to transfer their child (Changing Schools – a guide for parents) is available from the school or the Admissions Officer and online at www.pembrokeshire.gov.uk.

Upon agreeing to a school transfer request and parents being informed by letter, it will be assumed that parents will be accepting the place for their child at the preferred school and that they no longer require a place at the current school. If circumstances change and a place at a different school, or the previous school is required, a new application must be made. Parents should note that the place in the school their child is leaving may already have been allocated to someone else.

13. Deferred Entry to Reception Classes

Parents applying for a reception class place for their child (during or after the normal admission round for these places) may request that entry is deferred until their child is of compulsory school age (term after 5th birthday). The admissions authority will in these circumstances hold the agreed place for the child so that the place is not available for another child.

14. Early Applications

Parents may apply for a place for their child in nursery at any time from birth, and reception classes one year prior to the Autumn admission date. Applications received in advance of the normal admission rounds (based on the child's date of birth) will be acknowledged, held on file and processed at the appropriate time. No priority is given to early applications.

15. Holding of Places

Outside of the normal admission round places will not be held for more than one term. Parents requesting a future admission (for example due to a move into the area) may only do so a term in advance of when the place is required e.g. if a place is required in the spring term the application should be submitted no earlier than the start of the preceding autumn term.

Applications received more than a term in advance of when the place is required will be acknowledged and parents advised that the application will be processed at the appropriate time.

16. Appeals

Appeals against admissions decisions will be heard by an independent appeals panel. Letters of appeal should be sent to the Director for Children and Schools within 10 working days of the date of notification that an application for a place was unsuccessful. Arrangements for the appeals panel to meet are made through the Legal Services department of Pembrokeshire County Council, and will be heard within 30 school days of the specified closing date for the receipt of appeals. During the summer holidays appeals will be heard within 30 working days of the appeal being received in writing.

17. Admission Forum

The Pembrokeshire Admission Forum meets twice a year to discuss local admission issues and to monitor the Admission Authority's compliance with the School Admissions Code of Practice. Headteachers, governors, parents and diocesan authorities are represented. Terms of reference and minutes of forum meetings are published online at www.pembrokeshire.gov.uk

18. Consultation

All community and voluntary controlled schools have a right to be consulted about the admission arrangements of all admission authorities within the County of Pembrokeshire. The right of community and voluntary controlled schools to object to these arrangements is limited to an objection to their own admission number and to the admission arrangements for voluntary aided schools. Admission authorities of aided schools may be exempt from consultation for up to two years subject to specific conditions being met.

19. Further Information

For further information contact:

Huw Jones - Professional Officer - Planning Places and Admissions

County Hall, Haverfordwest, SA61 1TP

Tel: 01473 764551

e-mail: admissions@pembrokeshire.gov.uk

SECTION G: NATIONAL CURRICULUM ASSESSMENT RESULTS

This data is published by Welsh Government. To help understand the comparisons, we have also included data in blue showing the performance of just the mainstream pupils, i.e. with LRC not included.

Foundation Phase (2018)

67 pupils are included in the end of Foundation Phase data. When children leave Foundation Phase at the end of year two, the Government's expected level for attainment is Outcome 5. So Outcome 6 would exceed the expected level, and Outcome 4 would be lower than the expected level.

		N	D	w	1	2	3	4	5	6	Α
Personal and social	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.0	3.0	0.0	0.0	31.3	62.7	0.0
development, well- being and cultural	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)								33.3	66.7	
diversity	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.3	0.2	0.4	0.9	3.1	33.3	61.2	0.1
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.5	1.5	1.5	14.9	56.7	20.9	0.0
Language, literacy and communication skills (in English)	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)								60.3	22.2	
(iii Eligiisii)	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.4	0.2	0.5	1.6	8.6	50.0	37.9	0.2
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.5	0.0	3.0	9.0	68.7	14.9	0.0
Mathematical development	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)								73.0	15.9	
	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.3	0.2	0.3	1.3	7.2	51.5	38.6	0.1

Foundation Phase Indicator **							
Gelliswick	76.1						
Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)	80.9						
Wales	87.3						

Notes

N: Not awarded a level for reasons other than disapplication.

D: Disapplied under section 364 or 365 of the Education Act 1996, now effected through sections 113-116 of the Education Act 2002.

W: Currently working towards Foundation Phase Outcome 1. A: Performance Above Foundation Phase Outcome 6.

- -: Not exactly zero, but less than 0.05
- *: Cohort is less than five or cannot be given for reasons of confidentiality
- ** : Achieved the expected outcome in each of "Language, literacy and communication skills (in Welsh)" or "Language, literacy and communication skills (in English)", "Mathematical development" and "Personal and social development, well-being and cultural diversity" in combination.

National comparative data refers to 2017

Key Stage Two (2018)

59 pupils are included in the end of Key Stage Two data. When children enter Key Stage 2 (year three), the Government's expected level for attainment is level 2. So Level 3 would exceed the expected level, and a level 1 would be lower than the expected level. By the time they leave year six, the expected level for English, maths and science is level 4. So level 5 exceeds the expected level and level 3 is beneath.

		N	D	NCO1	NCO ₂	NCO3	1	2	3	4	5	6+	4+
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	1.7	5.1	5.1	47.5	37.3	1.7	86.4
English	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										40.0		92.7
	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.4	1.4	6.3	46.4	43.0	1.7	91.1
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	0.0	1.7	5.1	5.1	47.5	39.0	0.0	86.4
Oracy	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										41.8		92.7
	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.4	1.2	6.2	45.4	44.0	2.0	91.4
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	1.7	5.1	8.5	44.1	37.3	1.7	83.1
Reading	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										40.0		89.1
-	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.4	1.4	6.8	45.0	43.6	1.9	90.5
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	1.7	5.1	8.5	44.1	37.3	1.7	83.1
Writing	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										40.0		89.1
_	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.5	1.8	10.3	50.0	35.2	1.4	86.6
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.4	6.8	3.4	47.5	35.6	3.4	86.4
Mathematics	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										38.2		92.7
	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.4	1.2	6.0	44.6	45.3	1.8	91.6
	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	1.7	5.1	5.1	47.5	39.0	0.0	86.4
Science	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										41.8		92.7
	Wales	0.1	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	1.1	5.5	45.8	46.2	0.2	92.2
Welsh	Gelliswick	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.7	0.0	5.1	5.1	6.8	57.6	23.7	0.0	81.4
Second	Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)										25.5		87.3
Language	Wales	0.3	0.7	0.2	0.2	0.2	1.0	2.5	14.2	54.6	26.0	0.3	80.9

Core Subject Indicator **

Gelliswick	86.4
Gelliswick (not inc. LRC)	92.7
Wales	89.5

Notes

N: Not awarded a level for reasons other than disapplication.

D: Disapplied under section 364 or 365 of the Education Act 1996, now effected through sections 113-116 of the Education Act 2002.

NCO1: National Curriculum Outcome 1 NCO2: National

Curriculum Outcome 2NCO3: National Curriculum Outcome 3

(NB NCO1, NCO2 & NCO3 have replaced Level W in previous years)

- -: Not exactly zero, but less than 0.05
- *: Cohort is less than five or cannot be given for reasons of confidentiality
- **: Achieved the expected level in each of Welsh First Language or English, Mathematics and Science in combination

National comparative data refers to 2017

SECTION H: FAIR PROCESSING NOTICE

Gelliswick Church in Wales VC Primary School Fair Processing Notice

What the School, Local Education Authority and Government does with Information it holds on Pupils

Subject

To meet the requirements of the Data Protection Act 1998, schools are required to issue a Fair Processing Notice to pupils and/or parents summarising the information held on record about pupils, why it is held, and the third parties to whom it may be passed on.

This Fair Processing Notice provides information about the collection and processing of pupils' personal and performance information by the Welsh Assembly Government, Pembrokeshire Local Education Authority (LEA) and Gelliswick Church in Wales VC Primary School.

The collection of personal information

The school collects information about pupils and their parents or legal guardians when they enrol at the school. The schools also collect information at other key times during the school year. Information is also received from other schools when pupils transfer.

The **School** processes the information it collects to administer the education it provides to pupils. For example:

- the provision of educational services to individuals;
- monitoring and reporting on pupils' educational progress;
- the provision of welfare, pastoral care and health services;
- the giving of support and guidance to pupils, their parents and legal guardians
- the organisation of educational events and trips;
- planning and management of the school.

Welsh Assembly Government (WAG) & Local Education Authority (LEA)

The Welsh Assembly Government receives information on pupils normally as part of what is called the Pupil Level Annual Schools Census (PLASC). The Welsh Assembly Government uses this personal information for research (carried out in such a way that ensures individual pupils cannot be identified)

and for statistical purposes, to inform, influence and improve education policy and to monitor the performance of the education service as a whole. Examples of the sort of statistics produced can be viewed at www.wales.gov.uk/statistics and www.npd-wales.gov.uk

The LEA also uses the personal information collected via PLASC to do research. It uses the results of this research to make decisions on policy and the funding of schools, to calculate the performance of schools and help them to set targets. The research is carried out in such a way that ensures individual pupils cannot be identified.

In addition, WAG and LEAs receive information regarding National Curriculum assessment and Public Examination results and attendance data at pupil level.

Personal information held

The sort of personal information that will be held includes:

- personal details such as name, address, date of birth, pupil identifiers and contact details for parents and guardians;
- information on performance in internal and national assessments and examinations;
- information on the ethnic origin and national identity of pupils (this is used only to prepare summary statistical analyses);
- details about pupils' immigration status (this is used only to prepare summary statistical analyses);
- medical information needed to keep pupils safe while in the care of the school;
- information on attendance and any disciplinary action taken;
- information about the involvement of social services with individual pupils where this is needed for the care of the pupil.

Organisations who may share personal information

Information held by the School, LEA and the Welsh Assembly Government on pupils, their parents or legal guardians may also be shared with other organisations when the law allows, for example with:

- other education and training bodies, including schools, when pupils are applying for courses, training, school transfer or seeking guidance on opportunities;
- bodies doing research for the Welsh Assembly Government, LEA and schools, so long as steps are taken to keep the information secure;
- central and local government for the planning and provision of educational services;
- social services and other health and welfare organisations where there is a need to share information to protect and support individual pupils;
- various regulatory bodies, such as ombudsmen and inspection authorities, where the law requires that information be passed on so that they can do their work.

Pupils have certain rights under the Data Protection Act, including a general right to be given access to personal data held about them by any "data controller". The presumption is that by the age of 12 a child has sufficient maturity to understand their rights and to make an access request themselves if they wish. A parent would normally be expected to make a request of child's behalf if the child is younger.

If you wish to access your personal data, or that of your child, then please contact the relevant organisation in writing.

Other information

The Welsh Assembly Government, LEA and school place a high value on the importance of information security and have a number of procedures in place to minimise the possibility of a compromise in data security.

The Welsh Assembly Government, LEA and School will endeavour to ensure that information is kept accurate at all times. Personal information will not be sent outside the United Kingdom.

Your rights under the Data Protection Act 1998

The Data Protection Act 1998 gives individual's certain rights in respect of personal information held on them by any organisation. These rights include:

- the right to ask for and receive copies of the personal information held on you, although some information can sometimes be legitimately withheld;
- the right, in some circumstances, to prevent the processing of personal information if doing so will cause damage or distress;
- the right to ask for wrong information to be put right;
- the right to seek compensation if an organisation does not comply with the Data Protection Act
 1998 and your person suffer damage;
- in some circumstances a pupil's parent or legal guardian may have a right to receive a copy of personal data held about a pupil in their legal care. Such cases will be considered on an individual basis where the individual is deemed to have insufficient understanding of their rights under the Act.

You also have the right to ask the Information Commissioner, who enforces and oversees the Data Protection Act 1998, to assess whether or not the processing of personal information is likely to comply with the provisions of the Act.

Seeking further information

For further information about the personal information collected and its' use, if you have concerns about the accuracy of personal information, or wish to exercise your rights under the Data Protection Act 1998, you should contact:

- your child's school on 01646 692894;
- your LEA on 01437 775502;
- the Welsh Assembly Government's data protection officer at The Welsh Assembly Government, Cathays Park, Cardiff, CF10 3NQ;
- the Information Commissioner's office help line can be contacted on 01625 545 745.

Information is also available from www.ico.gov.uk